Charter Commission Meeting Minutes 
November 10, 2015

Chair Richard Kramer called the meeting to order at 4:30 p.m.

ROLL CALL

Chair Richard Kramer – Present
Vice-Chair Deborah Montgomery – Present
Commissioner Brian Alton – Present
Commissioner Bridget Faricy – Present
Commissioner Amy Filice – Present
Commissioner George Johnson – Present
Commissioner Sigrid Johnson – Present
Commissioner Joyce Maddox – Present
Commissioner David Maeda – Present
Commissioner Jeff Maas – Present
Commissioner Gladys Morton – Present
Commissioner Charles Repke – Present
Commissioner Virginia Rybin – Present
Commissioner John Van Hecke – Present
Commissioner Carrie Wasley – Present

Other Attendees:
Joe Keller Jr., “Hot Dog Joe”
Adam Szymanski
David Burley
Matt Anfang
Ricardo Cervantes, DSI
Dan Niziolek, DSI
Eric Hudak, DSI
Pat Mancini, Owner, Mancini’s
Melanie McMahon
Nancy Homans, Mayor’s Office
Darren Tobolt
Libby Kantner
Christopher Tolbert
Susan Dunlop
Joan Schmitt
Kathy Carnth, HDC
Jane Prince, Councilmember-elect
Joe Mansky
Roberto Grande
Kris Schweinler
Dan Dahlin
Frederick Melo


APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA

Approval of the agenda moved by Commissioner George Johnson, seconded by Commissioner Wasley, and adopted by unanimous vote.

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES

Commissioner Sigrid Johnson moved to approve minutes of June 6, 2015, seconded by Commissioner Allen, adopted by unanimous voice vote.

CITIZEN COMMENTS
None.

REPORTS OF THE STANDING COMMITTEES
1 – Communication Committee
No report
2 – Charter Review Committee
No report

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
None.

NEW BUSINESS
1 – Proposed amendment to the Charter relating to liquor licenses (first reading).

There was consideration given to whether or not to have two readings on this matter with Chair Kramer stating that standing rules provide for two readings.  Jerry Hendrickson, Attorney for the Commission, said that Roberts Rules of Order Standing Rules can be amended by 2/3 vote of the Commission.  The Commission has the opportunity if they so choose, but would not be required to, waive that rule on a 2/3 vote of the Commission.  He reviewed that what’s before the Commission is the charter amendment, of which there are a number of ways to do that; initiated by a petition; initiated by the Commission; initiated by the City; all of which would go on the ballot.  The 4th method, which is what’s been asked of the Charter Commission, is to amend it upon the Charter Commission’s recommendation to the City.   It could then be acted upon by a 7-0 vote of the council, and then approved by the Mayor.

Chair Kramer asked to clarify that if the Charter Commission chooses additional readings of this amendment that it would require additional meetings of the Charter Commission.  Attorney Hendrickson confirmed that each reading would have to be separate meetings as required by law.  No time specifications are required as to when meetings would occur, but there would have to be advance notification made on any meetings allowing for 3 days to hold the additional readings.

Chair Kramer offered the first reading of the amendment.

Jerry Hendrickson reviewed that the proposed charter amendment before the Commission is to Section 17.07 of the Charter of the City of Saint Paul regarding On-Sale Liquor Licenses issued to restaurants.  

Current language reads:
The issuance and location of on-sale intoxicating liquor licenses shall be subject to the provisions of this section; provided that this shall not apply to or include on-sale wine licenses, and the proposed amendment is to add: , or on-sale liquor licenses issued to restaurants.  

That concludes the first reading.

Chair Kramer referred Commissioners’ attention to the packet that contained various communications from district councils, as well as from the Department of Safety and Inspections.  He asked for a staff report from DSI.

Ricardo Cervantes, Director of the Department of Safety and Inspections provided a staff report.  (See Attachment of Mr. Cervantes’ full testimony).  Director Cervantes reviewed that over the past year DSI has worked with councilmembers, district councils, the City’s Business Review Council, business owners, and residents to evaluate restaurant market conditions impacting Saint Paul’s vibrant restaurant market.  One major issue identified was the ability of existing or new restaurant operators to obtain an on-sale liquor license in the City of Saint Paul.  The proposed Charter Amendment addresses that issue.  Director Cervantes provided some background regarding this evaluation.   He directed Commissioners’ attention to 3 letters of support included in their packets from District 1, 5, 15, as well as the Saint Paul Area Chamber of Commerce and the BRC.  He said that 3 additional letters of support are expected, including support from Macalester Groveland.  

Director Cervantes introduced Dan Niziolek, DSI’s Deputy Director, who he said has done most of the heavy lifting with this Charter and Ordinance Amendment, noting again that he’s done a thorough job engaging businesses, residents, councilmembers the district councils, and Business Review Council.

Commissioner Jeff Maas questioned why this item didn’t come to the Charter Commission sooner in the process?   Chair Kramer indicated that it was not until this time that a resolution was passed by the City Council directing the Charter Commission to address the issue.

Director Cervantes also noted that this has been DSI’s first experience in changing the charter, and he had not been aware that it was something that they could do.

Commissioner Maas asked whether discussions took place regarding other approaches to take?

Director Cervantes said that yes, there were meetings with other jurisdictions, other cities, as well as with the state as well as representatives from the restaurant industry.  These discussions were about what such language would look like and what work best for the city.

Commissioner Repke received clarification from Attorney Hendrickson that had the Charter Commission been approached earlier in this discussion and there had been a reading on some other language and it was laid over for further discussion, that it would count as a 2nd reading.  

Commissioner Alton reiterated that this process included working with the district councils.

Mr. Niziolek elaborated on the considerable outreach that was done with respect to gaining the input from the communities and the district councils.  Mr. Alton noted that District 16 has also been engaged in this discussion.

Chair Kramer opened up the public testimony.

Councilmember Chris Tolbert provided some brief background of what led up to this proposed amendment as he said he’s the councilmember bringing this item forward.  This liquor license issue he said has been an issue since he was elected in 2011.  The proposed amendment is good for St. Paul and business, not only in his ward but across the entire city.  He said the problem is that the liquor licenses have been set for decades.  Highland, Mac Groveland and Ward 3 have 7 full on-sale liquor licenses available where other locations have 30 and others have 50.  There is no rhyme or reason to their assignment.  They have not had a liquor license up in Mac Groveland since before he was elected.  They are going to have one up now and he believes every restaurant in Mac Groveland is applying for this license, a lot of competition for one liquor license.  There are other ways around it such as commercial development districts that have been created to skirt that rule but he said that is not a good way to do liquor licenses or a good way to do regulation so they decided to look at the liquor laws and see if they could be changed.  CM Tolbert said his number one priority is that he doesn’t want more bars but rather to allow restaurants to serve liquor so that they can be more viable, and DSI has been aware of this thinking all along.  That is the important distinction and is what the City Attorney was specifically asked to look at.  There is also a desire to allow more restaurants.  There has been lots of interest shown in opening new restaurants, but because they want to serve liquor and cannot currently, they go away.  Councilmember Tolbert desires to change that.  He wants more restaurants in Saint Paul but he doesn’t necessarily want more bars open until 2:00 am., and that’s why so many of the provisions require sit down, food served and a close at Midnight rather than 2:00 am.

Note:

St. Paul Charter Commission Contact List updates were requested of commissioners.  The list was circulated with a request for commissioners to include any updated information.

Matt Anfang, resident of Ward 3 agreed with the positive points expressed in support of this proposed amendment.  He supports Councilmember Tolbert in moving this item forward and also supports his neighborhood small business restaurant that deserves to grow without having to fight over when a liquor license becomes available.  Let’s give all parts of the city the same opportunity that affords each of them to develop in different ways.  

Joe Keller Jr., “Hot Dog Joe” addressed the Commission in support.

David Burley, Minneapolis, 1011 W, 36th St, Minneapolis, spoke in support.  He owns three restaurants located in Ward 3:  the Highland Grille, Grille on Tap and  Scusi.  He supports the proposed amendment and he would love to serve a Bloody Mary at the Highland Grille, and a martini at Scusi.  Their guests are asking for it and they have been in support of this for years.  It would be a great thing for Saint Paul and for Ward 3.

Pat Mancini, 633 Parkway Ave, Inver Grove Heights, said that he wants to make sure that the ordinance does not hinder or make it more difficult for the business models that are already in existence and said he believes that the ordinance does this.  He said he doesn’t know how the parking issue will be addressed with new and existing licenses but that’s perhaps a different ordinance that pertains to that.

Commissioner Repke reviewed that the concern appears to be that to make sure that even though a restaurant would qualify as a restaurant they would in effect have a bar’s license, and wouldn’t have any impact on a 2 a.m. closing.  
 
Director Cervantes agreed.  DSI is working out the language now to that effect. 

Commissioner Repke also received clarification from Director Cervantes that these existing licenses that have 2 a.m. closings would in effect, maintain a license that would be considered a bar license.

Melanie Mc Mahon, 1266 Sheffer Ave, who serves on the board of directors of the Highland District Council, testified in support of the proposed charter change.  She said that the Highland District Council has been interested in such a charter change for a number of years.  Ward 3 has a very limited number of liquor licenses, 7, that have been coveted and it has been rare that there’s one currently available.  They have met with DSI on 3 separate occasions in 2015 to review the proposed language changes and the board supports it.  With the changes in liquor consumption throughout the country and in Saint Paull it makes sense to update our laws to reflect the current economics of the restaurant industry and how people eat and drink when they are out in our neighborhoods.  The proposed change does just that, she said.  In coordination with proposed city code changes defining a sit-down restaurant neighborhood residents can also be assured that public safety remains a priority.  Ms. McMahon urges the Commission’s support.

Nancy Homans, Mayor’s Office, distributed a letter from Mayor Coleman indicating his support for the charter change (attached).   She said that the comparison between the constitution and the City’s Charter that Director Cervantes drew is appropriate.  The charter and the Charter Commission are the keeper of the norms and values of the community, and it’s the Charter Commission’s role to keep up with how our norms and values have changed.  More of us go out to eat.  People like to be able to walk to a neighborhood restaurant.  People enjoy having a cocktail with a meal.  These changes are reflected in the fact that DSI and district councils have been working on this for a year, going back and forth, and are accompanying these societal changes with ordinance changes that make sure that it fully reflects this community’s values.  The community doesn’t want a lot of bar closing problems but the ability to have more restaurants in neighborhoods; successful businesses that serve our neighborhoods and reflect our values.

The Mayor asks that you consider this proposed amendment to the Charter positively.

Susan Dunlop, Joan’s in the Park Restaurant in Highland Park, 422 Oday St. South, spoke in support.  She said she felt very encouraged by the positive dialogue at this meeting and is very encouraged that the proposed change could take place.  She and Joan have been in business at this restaurant since 2011 and serve beer and wine, however they do get a lot of guests that call and ask if they serve cocktails and when they say they do not, patrons may make a different choice in restaurant, even though their food is really good.  Sometimes they just want a cocktail before or after dinner.  Susan and Joan appreciate the Charter Commission’s consideration of this proposed amendment to the City’s ordinance.


[bookmark: _GoBack]Jane Prince, Councilmember-elect, Ward 7, 1004 Burns Ave., said she does not disagree with the substance of the amendment, but said what she has heard is a policy discussion, which she believes should take place in front of the City Council.  She said that the role of the Charter Commission is to make changes or amendments to the City’s constitution.  Councilmember-elect Prince said she didn’t think that this meeting was sufficiently-noticed for most citizens to be aware that this was their opportunity to talk about this very important change to our charter.  She acknowledged that the Commission has heard from businesses that were both concerned in wanting the amendment and concerned about the way that it may affect their business.  However, she thinks the Charter Commission role isn’t to make policy, but to determine what should make up the constitution of our city.  She requested that the Charter Commission not fast track this charter amendment but rather to study it. She said that she thinks she’s also heard that there are ways in which these changes might be addressed through amendments to the City Code as opposed to amendments to our constitutional document.  She requested that the Charter Commission not change its process; that it studies what’s being required; and speaking as councilmember-elect, that she does not see a need to get this to happen before the end of the year.

John Marshall, 162 Juliet Ave. echoed some of the same sentiments offered already and said that this would be a tremendous change for hospitality in Saint Paul.  He said that what’s before the Commission is an opportunity to advance hospitality in certain wards in Saint Paul and is an opportunity to expand upon the growing trends.  He said it’s been a beautiful process throughout the entire year where this process was very grass roots, with district councils working closely with City departments.  He’s excited about the outcome and encouraged the Commission to support today’s proposed amendment.

Public hearing was closed.
 
Chair Kramer directed Commissioners to Attorney Hendrickson’s memo dated October 20, 2015 that outlines the process for amending the charter by ordinance and waiving a 2nd reading.  He reviewed that this isn’t the end of the public process.  The City Council still has to hold hearings and readings as well, then separate consideration of the licensing ordinance changes would take additional council action but would not come before the Charter Commission.

Commissioner Alton moved suspension of the rules to waive the 2nd reading.  Commissioner Repke seconded the motion. 

Commissioner Alton, with respect to Councilmember-elect Prince’s comment, disagreed that the Commission is making policy with this decision.  It will be going to the City Council for a decision.

Commissioner Repke said he doesn’t even think this section should be a part of our charter, that it is locked into the old protectionism of the liquor industry in the City of Saint Paul that they codified into the charter that there be only so much access to liquor licenses in the City of Saint Paul.  He said that the language says something about a very old time in Saint Paul.  He said that the language when the liquor industry had maybe too much influence over elected officials.  He added that this proposed amendment will get a full public hearing at the City Council and the Commission is just being asked to send it to the full Council for additional discussion.

Commissioner Johnson questioned that Director Cervantes mentioned that there will be details to be worked out?  Chair Kramer responded that he was referring to subsequent ordinances that will be considered to facilitate the restaurant licensing.  He noted that what is before the Commission is a charter change and will be sent on to the City Council who cannot change it.  It would have to return to the Charter Commission for additional readings, but the ordinances regulating the licensing, would go through the Council and not come to the Charter Commission.  We’re basically changing the cap, and the City Council is handling the licensing ordinances and those processes.

Commissioner Maas questioned the need for the Charter to include this language as it looks like holdover language and said he doesn’t know why we have it in our charter nor why the Commission is talking about it?  He would rather look at striking it completely.  As Chair of the Review Committee he thinks that could be done relatively quickly.

Commissioner Faricy commented that the language in the charter is sort of an archaic obstacle to development and modern thinking.  She suggests that the Commission should get out of the way and let the regulators regulate and let the council have hearings and move this forward in an expeditious way.

The Motion on floor is to waive the second reading and proceed to a vote on the recommendation.

Chair Kramer noted that the motion requires a 2/3 vote, noting that all Commissioners are present at this meeting.  

The motion carried with a vote of 14 in favor and 1 opposed (that being Jeff Maas).

Brian Alton moved that the proposed charter amendment to Section 17.07 of the Charter of the City of Saint Paul regarding On-Sale Liquor Licenses issued to restaurants be approved.  Current language reads:

The issuance and location of on-sale intoxicating liquor licenses shall be subject to the provisions of this section; provided that this shall not apply to or include on-sale wine licenses. 
And the proposed amendment is to add:
, or on-sale liquor licenses issued to restaurants.  

The motion was seconded.

There was no discussion.

The motion passed on a vote of 14 in favor, 1 opposed (Jeff Maas). 

OTHER BUSINESS
None.

NEXT MEETING DATE

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned.
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